TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

​​​​​​​​​​​​February 13, 2019
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Jim McGoff, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Esther Dobbins-Marsh, Jason Bachus, Ruth Hook, Cicely Richardson, Bonnie McCouch, Kevin Follensbee, Janice Bartley, Deb McGoff, Faith Knapp, Dan Nutter
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 pm
Fire Department – Chief Straight was not available for the meeting. He left the statistic report from January for the Selectboard to review

Highway Department – Kevin Sawyer was not available for the meeting.
McGoff discussed a complaint posted on List Serve by Faith Knapp addressing the condition of Archertown Road. Knapp said everything she wrote was factual. She stated the bridge is in awful condition to the point where residents are patching the holes (which is dangerous) and wants to know why the road crew isn’t doing this. Knapp feels the only way to have action taken is to go public. Knapp asked if signs could be placed to warn about frost heaves. McGoff stated the road can’t be fixed at this time of year. Sand can be added to potholes, but it won’t last. Cold Pak can be added when it warms up, but it needs to sit a few days to be effective. Adams stated the pot holes are an issue everywhere and Cold Pak can only be added if the roads are dry, but agrees on placing some signs on Archertown road. McGoff mentioned that cones were placed by the bridge, but were smashed possibly by drivers going too fast. Adams said Archertown Road was built over ledge which causes many of the issues with the road. McGoff spoke with Jim Fields, former road agent, who said the ledge should have been blasted many years ago. A warrant article place holder has been added to rebuild Archertown Road but at this time the Selectboard doesn’t know what the cost will be. McCouch added where High Bridge road intersects with Archertown road was pure ice and needed sand and/or salt. McGoff said Indian Pond road needs work – once the snow is removed they will put down sand and grade the road. 
Bachus mentioned the handicap sign is buried in the snow bank – Smith will look into this. Smith discussed the incident with one of the highway trucks that slid off the road. McGoff said there was minimal damage (a small light broke). Smith would like a policy that would require any incident or accident causing over $500 of damage being reported to the Selectboard within 5 days. Dobbins-Marsh will work on a policy to address this situation. Knapp said the policy should be to report any incident to the Selectboard, not just those resulting in damages over $500. Follensbee will send a sample form used by Lebanon to Dobbins-Marsh to incorporate into this policy. 
Dobbins-Marsh reported she’d discussed the use of independent contractors with Primex. They suggested she contact the Town attorney to create a policy for this situation and to address how to define an employee vs a 1099-paid contractor. Adams mentioned the Road Agent had never submitted the workers comp report to the Selectboard. Dobbins-Marsh will request the report from the Road Agent.
Police Department – Chief Bachus – Bachus read a prepared statement addressing the removal of two warrant articles (for the e-ticket system and Taser weapon) he had proposed. He felt these articles were discussed at the Budget Public Hearing and questions answered to the satisfaction of the people in attendance. He also stated the vote to remove these warrant articles took place at a Selectboard meeting that he was not in attendance for, therefore could not provide additional comments. 

Bachus has been working on updating the Police Department policies as well as creating new ones as needed, and looking into the possibility of grants for police equipment. He presented his statistics for January to the Selectboard for review. Bachus addressed the installation of a camera security system due to an FBI requirement for surveillance cameras of the evidence room. Tasco donated the surveillance system and will install, at no cost to the Town (value just under $9,000), in 8 locations which will allow for cameras in the Selectboard office, Town Clerk office, Niles Room, Police Office, two outside cameras and two upstairs near the evidence room door. McGoff asked if Tasco would install the system at the town garage – Bachus said he’d ask as Tasco might provide at a reduced rate. McGoff asked how long the cameras will last – Bachus thought around 15 years. Bachus presented a draft copy of the Security Camera policy for the Selectboard to review and eventually adopt. Until the policy is adopted, only the evidence room cameras will be turned on.
Motion made by Adams, seconded by Smith to accept the Security Surveillance System gift from Tasco. Motion Passed.

Knapp asked Bachus what the police department uses for protection. Bachus reviewed the weapons at his disposal and again addressed the Taser weapon. McGoff expressed his continued concerns about injuries caused by the Taser and the potential liability to the town. Bachus said training addresses when to use and how to use responsibly – every tool/weapon has its advantages and disadvantages. Adams asked why the cruiser is left running during the day when Bachus is at the office. Bachus explained when the temperature drops below zero the equipment in the cruiser will freeze up. At night he takes the equipment into his house, but when he’s at the office he leaves the cruiser running so it’s ready to go if he’s called out. Adams asked if there are any signs of equipment failure/maintenance needed. Bachus said he will be having the brakes replaced (cost between $900-$1,600) – because the cruiser was unused for several months in 2018, their replacement is unexpected but necessary.
II.  Old Business

A. Board Reports
Orford Energy Committee (OEC) – Smith reported the committee is still researching what the foundation repair will entail. The committee is looking into the Historical Preservation of the building as there may be funding grants available.

Planning Board – McGoff reported the Planning Board is still up in the air with the planning assistant. The board has an interview scheduled for some time in March.

B. Update of Outstanding Projects

DES Mtg regarding Orfordville Road Bog Nothing to report at this time
Indian Pond Beach Culvert Nothing to report at this time
Sand Pit Analysis – McGoff spoke with Harry Burgess – he will do the work for $3,000. The Selectboard agreed it is okay to move forward with the project.
Archertown Road Rebuild Project – Adams reported DuBois & King will conduct an engineering study on the road. If received timely, the project costs will be presented at the Annual Town Meeting
Archertown Road Bridge at Jacob’s Brook Adams reported the bridge is on the 2020 schedule to be replaced by the State of NH – the cost split is 80/20 between the State and Orford
FEMA Updates – Town Road #100 – the preliminary engineering study by DuBois & King was submitted to FEMA for review. Tom Evans at FEMA spoke with the DuBois & King rep to clarify some issues in the report.
C. Public Hearing for Bracket Brook Bridge Project
The Selectboard agreed to hold the Public Hearing on April 3, 2019
III. New Business
A. Dead River Service Plan – Smith will review and report back at the next Selectboard meeting.
B. 2019 Warrant – The Selectboard signed the warrant. Dobbins-Marsh will post at the Post Office and Town Office on February 14, 2019
C. Correspondence & Accounts Payable - The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.
D. Other Dobbins-Marsh asked the Selectboard to approve the use of the digital tax maps to be used by Emily Bryant for a Rivendell trails project. Adams said his memory was the Town voted to not digitize the tax maps and asked Dobbins-Marsh to research further.
Follensbee reported an accident that occurred to volunteer firefighter Janice Bartley’s vehicle when she responded to an emergency call. The other person’s insurance will take care of the repairs, but wanted the town to know. Bartley will get the details of the event to Dobbins-Marsh who will report it to Primex.

IV. Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
Approval of Minutes

Motion made by Adams, seconded by McGoff to approve the notes of 01/15/2019 (as amended) of the Budget Public Hearing. Motion passed.
Motion made by Adams, seconded by Smith to approve the minutes of 01/23/2019. Motion passed.

V.  Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 7:20 pm 
Respectfully Submitted,
Esther Dobbins-Marsh

Prepared Statement by Jason Bachus, Police Chief, Town of Orford

Mr. Adams, Mr. McGoff, and Mr. Smith, I would like to state how I am disheartened and disappointed in the decision by this Selectboard to make, accept, and approve a motion regarding removing warrant articles be presented to the voters and tax payers of Orford for items specifically requested for the safety and efficiency of the police department.

As the Chief of Police, I was selected and appointed to re-engage the operations and work of the Orford Police Department after a 14 month shut down.  My Job Summary, as presented to me, and for which I was hired, specifies that I am: “Responsible for the effective delivery of all aspects of police services to the Orford Community, including all Operations of the Department”, “Overseas and manages the operation of police policy and procedures for the Department”, and “Develops and manages the Department budget”.  With those specific responsibilities in mind, I researched, and with a lot of assistance from Mr. Adams, gathered information on the purchase, training, and implementation of several tools which I deemed necessary for the beneficial, efficient, effective, and safe operations of the department. These tools included e-ticket initiative items, a body worn camera, and a less than lethal Electronic Control Weapon or Taser.  

The e-ticket/e-crash hardware and software project began approximately three years ago and was offered in conjunction with grant funding, but for whatever reason was not opted for at that time.  The future costs, once the option part is removed, may or may not be more, but historically cost of goods increase with time.

The body worn camera seems to have little to no controversy or concerns as it will be a valuable tool to protect not only the member or members of the Orford Police Department and the individuals with whom we interact, but also the Town of Orford. 
The Electronic Control Weapon, or Taser, is a less than lethal tool, and does evoke strong feelings from many people, either for or against.  As your Chief, I strongly support this tool.  Many facts and statistics show and prove that this tool is valuable tool when needed, but more importantly, when it’s not. In fact, statistics show that 84% of volatile interactions de-escalate upon the appearance or discovery that the Electronic Control Weapon, or Taser, is available or presented for use by an officer. This tool allows for maintaining distance from an aggressive or threatening individual and provides another use of force option in obtaining compliance or de-escalating threats. Other less than lethal tools are already carried, to include the Expandable Baton and Oleoresin Capsicum or Pepper Spray, both of which also have negative impacts on individuals, but could also have a negative impact on bystanders.  
The Taser presents a safer and less harmful method in non-cooperative and combative altercations and reduces violence and physical injury to the individual, but most importantly could prevent serious injury or harm to others and officers involved.  This tool, just like the firearm, requires annual training and recertification, and just like the other tools carried by police officers, also require policy and procedures that are reviewed and approved by the Selectboard.  I encourage and invite anyone in this community who has questions or concerns regarding this tool to speak with me or our neighboring communities that already carry and utilize them, to include Piermont, Wentworth, Warren, Haverhill, and Bath, to name a few.

Finally, at the public hearing regarding the police budget and warrant articles for these tools, there was excellent discussion, but no direct objections to having the warrant articles for the items presented to the taxpayers and voters of the Town of Orford.  However, at the January 23rd Selectboard meeting, of which I, as the Department Head and Chief, regarding these articles, was not in attendance. It was decided with no input from me that neither the e-ticket nor Electronic Control Weapon warrant be presented to the taxpayers at the Orford Town Meeting. I proposed these items because they will increase officer safety and efficiency and they were presented as warrant articles to elicit the participation and inclusiveness of residents and to show transparency of the department.  This opportunity was eliminated when it was voted to not even present them to the tax payers.  
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